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The Leeds Jewish Welfare Board (LJWB) is a charity operating 
three registered care homes, providing domiciliary care in 
the community, as well as having a community centre. The 
LJWB provides support to people living within the local Jewish 
community, but it is not limited to that – it covers everybody 
within the local area where they are based, supporting 
approximately 140 people who need care and support. 

Szczepan Swiatkowski, the HR Manager at LJWB finds that, in 
general, social care roles for their homes are often very difficult 
to recruit for, given not only the shortage of workers but also 
the skills needed for the role, and a misconception about what 
care roles entail. He has found that recruitment can take a lot of 
time, which includes searching, recruiting, reference checking 
and onboarding. Szczepan says: “This lengthy process often 
involves or completely falls to the home managers, who are 
always very busy leading their teams to deliver care”. 

Szczepan outlined that, even once a provider hires a great care worker, they sometimes move 
on somewhere else quickly, due to the large number of vacancies in the sector at any one time 
meaning they are in high demand and may not have loyalty to one provider. These issues posed 
challenges for LJWB as it was difficult to handle such a turnover within the organisation. 

Luckily for LJWB and Szczepan, they were approached by Leeds City Council (LCC) who 
introduced the Step into Care programme, which revolutionised their hiring and alleviated stress 
and pressure. Not only did Step into Care make things easier for Szczepan, he said it also helped 
them secure some incredible and loyal colleagues, and “all of them have remained with the 
organisation long term.”

While the candidate is working through the course, the Step into Care team complete the DBS, 
employment and right to work checks, and seek out and secure references. Szczepan says that 
by handling this process, Step into Care takes a huge amount of the work away from the home 
level staff, whilst still ensuring a thorough process for recruitment and vetting. 

This series of case studies profiles how locally-based programmes 
can support people from non-traditional backgrounds into the care 
profession, from the perspectives of the programme operators, local 
care employers, and the candidates themselves. 

These four case studies profile Leeds City Council’s Step into Care Programme, which 
helped Devon Watson and the Leeds Jewish Welfare Board become an ideal match. In this 
case study, we hear from HR Manager Szczepan Swiatkowski about how the Step into Care 
programme revolutionised their recruitment.
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Devon’s journey to LJWB

Devon was the first person placed at LJWB by the team on the Step into Care programme. 
He completed the two-week Step into Care placement with LJWB and it has made a huge 
difference both to the LJWB and to Devon. Szczepan said that by supporting Devon through 
the programme in every possible way, LCC removed the barriers that might normally prevent 
him from finding and succeeding in a care role. They also supported Szczepan and LJWB by 
carrying out much of the administrative work and checking in with both parties to ensure that the 
placement went well. After Devon became the first successful applicant to the programme, it has 
since placed four talented people into LJWB’s services. 




